
 

 
 

Report to: Development Services Committee Meeting Date: March 18, 2025 

 

 

SUBJECT: Request for Demolition 10 Ruggles Avenue, William 

Munshaw House, Langstaff, Ward 1 

PREPARED BY:  Peter Wokral, Senior Heritage Planner, ext. 7955  

   Regan Hutcheson, Manager, Heritage Planning, ext. 2080  

 

 

RECOMMENDATION: 

 

1. That the staff report titled “Request for Demolition, 10 Ruggles Ave, William 

Munshaw House, Langstaff, Ward 1” dated March 18, 2025, be received;  

 

2. That the Heritage Markham Committee recommendation indicating that the 

committee supports the demolition/dismantling of the Munshaw House subject to 

the replication of the building as per the conditions outlined in Appendix D of this 

staff report, be received as information;  

 

3. That Council support the proposed demolition of the Munshaw House due to the 

building’s existing condition associated with fire damage subject to the owner 

providing a contribution of $300K to the City’s Heritage Fund reflective of the 

order of magnitude costs associated with the restoration of the Munshaw House, 

and as per the 2024 Conditions of approval for the plan of subdivision, to provide 

and install two Markham Remembered interpretive plaques to commemorate a) 

the Munshaw House in the general vicinity of the building’s original location 

and  b) the early 20th century history of the Langstaff community in a location 

acceptable to the City and the Owner which may include the park.  

 

4. And That Staff be authorized and directed to do all things necessary to give effect 

to this resolution.   

 

 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY: 

This report recommends support for the demolition of William Munshaw House located 

at 10 Ruggles Avenue in the Langstaff Community subject to certain conditions.  The 

Munshaw House, c. 1855 is a very significant cultural heritage resource and is protected 

through designation under the Ontario Heritage Act.  There is an extensive development 

history associated with the property including an initial resistance to the designation, 

retention and incorporation of the building into the new Langstaff community.  In 2023-

24, the previously approved plan of subdivision for these lands was revised and impacted 

the on-site retention of the Munshaw House. Through negotiations, it was agreed that the 

House would be relocated to a temporary storage site and eventually incorporated as part 

of a nearby school /mixed-use development site in approximately 2035-2040.    

  

Prior to any relocation, in June 2024, the House was extensively damaged by a fire. There 

are also indications that the House was not being maintained in a secure manner 

immediately prior to the fire.  The City issued an Unsafe Building Order and the Owner 

applied for demolition along with the submission of three building conditions assessment 
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reports with all three concluding that the current condition of the House would 

reasonably prevent its preservation and restoration.  

  

The Heritage Markham Committee reluctantly recommended support for the demolition 

of the Munshaw House provided that the owner replicates the house using measured 

drawings, a dismantling plan and the re-use of any sound building materials. The Owner 

indicated a preference to provide financial compensation and heritage interpretation for 

the loss of the Heritage House.   

  

Staff prepared and evaluated four main options including restoring the existing fire-

damaged building prior to relocation; replicating the building sometime in the future; or a 

financial contribution to the City’s Heritage Fund in addition to providing historical 

interpretation in the form of two plaques.  The owner is supportive of providing a 

financial contribution to help compensate for the loss of the heritage resource, however, 

the initial amount of compensation offered by the owner was not considered 

satisfactory.    

  

To address the issue of appropriate compensation, both the City and the owner agreed to 

provide a professional estimate of the costs that would have been associated with the 

restoration of the Munshaw House once relocated to its new site. The owner’s estimate is 

$197,950.00 versus the City estimate of $387,300.00.  These restoration cost estimates do 

not take into account that the developer had agreed to relocating the Munshaw House 

twice, nor the value of the land required to provide an appropriate parcel of land.    

  

After considering the feedback from Heritage Markham Committee and the heritage 

community of Thornhill, the current condition of the Munshaw House due to neglect, 

vandalism and fire damage, the willingness of the owner to provide financial 

compensation and the general desire not to replicate cultural heritage resources as a 

conservation strategy, staff recommend support for demolition subject to the provision of 

a financial contribution.  As a compromise between the two quotes, a contribution of 

$300,000 to the City’s Heritage Fund is recommended by staff for use on other heritage 

projects in addition to the provision of two interpretive plaques as required in the recent 

Council supported conditions of subdivision approval for the property.  

 

 

PURPOSE: 

To recommend that Council support the demolition of the William Munshaw House (the 

“Heritage House”) located at 10 Ruggles Avenue, subject to certain conditions.  

 

 

BACKGROUND: 

The subject dwelling is a protected cultural heritage resource  

The Heritage House located at 10 Ruggles Avenue was constructed circa 1855 on the 

foundations of an earlier hewn log home constructed in 1809 (See Figure 1 Location 

Map).  Balsar & Katharine Munshaw were Pennsylvania Germans who joined the 

William Berczy Settlers in the United States before immigrating to Upper Canada in 

1794. The Munshaws are said to have been the first European settlers in the area of 
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Yonge Street and Elgin Mills Road, and by the fall of 1794 they had relocated to the 

subject property which would later become known as Langstaff Corners. The primitive 

log cabin first erected by the Munshaws upon arriving in Markham was replaced with a 

hewn log house in 1809.  In the mid-1850’s William Munshaw, the grandson of Balsar 

and Katherine replaced the hewn log house with the current house.  Descendants of the 

Munshaw family farmed the surrounding land until the early 1900’s when Charles 

Munshaw, a great-grandson sold the farm for a subdivision called “Langstaff Gardens” in 

1923.  

  

The Heritage House is an example of a vernacular Georgian style home constructed by 

early German speaking settlers of Markham.  The Germanic heritage of the original 

owners is exhibited by exterior features typical of Pennsylvania German settler homes 

such as the practical but asymmetrical arrangement of the front door and windows 

reflective of the home’s interior layout, and simplified entryway composed of a door and 

flanking sidelights but no transom window. (See Appendix A-Pen and Ink rendering of 

the early appearance of the Munshaw House)   

  

The Heritage House is the earliest and most significant of the few remaining heritage 

resources in the Langstaff area, and for these reasons, the City designated the property 

under Part IV of the Ontario Heritage Act (By-law 2014-20) with the intent of seeing the 

building incorporated into the future development of the lands.  

  

There is an extensive development history associated with property  

The City has been working to ensure the protection and conservation of this Heritage 

House since 2008.  Originally there was resistance by the owners to the protection and 

retention of this heritage resource within the new development scenario. However, 

through extensive negotiations, it was agreed that the property would be designated and 

the building retained as part of the future community. More recently, in May of 2023 the 

City approved an application to expand a previously approved plan of subdivision for 

several properties in the Langstaff community east of Yonge Street and south of Hwy 407 

which included the Heritage House.  The revised approval necessitated changes to the 

conditions of draft approval to address the future of the Heritage House.    

  

  

The Plan of Subdivision included the expansion of the development application 

boundaries to include the full park and the existing location of Heritage House. As part of 

the approval, Council indicated no objection to the partial demolition of the non-heritage 

portions of the building and its foundation to facilitate its temporary relocation while still 

determining its final location and use. The Conditions of Draft Approval approved by 

Council included the provision of a $250,000 financial security to ensure protection of 

the house during relocation and the other heritage obligations, but the owner has not yet 

been able to enter into a Subdivision Agreement and the City does not possess the 

security.  However, the owner removed the modern additions to the house and repaired 

the opening in the east wall in preparation for the home’s temporary relocation to Cedar 

Avenue.  
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The owner also worked with Heritage staff on how the Heritage House would be 

incorporated into the new development.  A Heritage Impact Assessment was submitted 

which explored several final location options. This matter was discussed with the 

Heritage Markham Committee in January 2024 with Staff indicating a preference for 

relocating the building to a nearby school /mixed-use development site but noted that the 

timeframe would be approximately 2035-2040. Also, preservation measures were to be 

incorporated into the future Subdivision Agreement and Heritage Easement Agreement to 

ensure the heritage resource was properly maintained in its temporary location. The 

owner’s heritage consultant highlighted the monitoring recommended within the 

Mothballing Plan that was included in the Heritage Impact Assessment report noting that 

the exterior of the property would be inspected monthly. More thorough investigations 

would occur if concerns were identified during any of these inspections.   

  

Heritage Markham Committee indicated no objection to the proposed strategy to address 

the conservation and incorporation of the Heritage House which would be accomplished 

through a future Major Heritage Permit application as part of the forthcoming 

development at the School/Mixed Use Development Site located east of Romeo Park 

(Phase 6- 2035 to 2040) but recommended that the identified mitigation/maintenance 

measures be implemented immediately.  

  

Munshaw House was damaged by fire   

On June 15, 2024, the Heritage House was the subject of a fire and despite remaining 

standing has suffered extensive water, smoke and fire damage, primarily to the east side 

of the house. (See Appendix B- Photograph of the Munshaw House after the fire)   

A direct descendant of Balsar Munshaw and retired firefighter living in Thunder Bay 

Ontario visited the house in the first week of June 2024 while in the Toronto area for an 

unrelated matter.   In a letter received by City Staff following the fire, he expressed his 

dismay at the loss of his ancestral home and the vulnerable condition he found the home 

in on his visit to the construction site.  He noted that there was no fence to protect the 

home from trespassers, the windows were not boarded or the doors locked, and he was 

given permission by a construction worker to freely wander throughout the home despite 

the owner having agreed to protect the Heritage House from vandalism and entry through 

securing and boarding the home in a legal agreement made with the City in 2014. (See 

Appendix C- Email correspondence and photographs of Munshaw house taken a week 

before the fire from Robert Munshaw)  

  

The house has been declared unsafe  

Following the fire, the City’s Building Department issued an Unsafe Building Order, and 

in response the owner fenced the house and commissioned three separate structural 

condition assessment reports by engineering firms. Based on the conclusions of the first 

report, the owner applied to the City’s Building Department for a demolition permit as 

this was one of the remedies offered to address the condition of the building. City 

Heritage staff requested a second and third structural condition assessment from an 

engineering firm having experience with heritage buildings and all three reports 

concluded that the unsafe condition of the Munshaw House would reasonably prevent its 

preservation and restoration.  
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Heritage Markham supports the demolition of Munshaw House subject to conditions 

including replication  

Because the Heritage House is designated under Part IV of the Ontario Heritage Act, the 

Heritage Markham Committee considered the owner’s application to demolish it on 

October 9, 2024.   Although the Committee had requested all options be explored to 

conserve and repair the building, the owner indicated that they were not willing to have 

workers enter the building given that they had three separate structural condition 

assessments from engineers concluding that it was unsafe for entry and likely to collapse 

if worked upon.  Therefore, Heritage Markham reluctantly recommended support for the 

demolition of the Heritage House provided that the owner replicate the house through the 

following actions:  

 Commission measured drawings of the house’s exterior prior to 

demolition to serve as a historical record and to aid in the reconstruction of the 

Munshaw House;  

 Retain a professional heritage consultant to create a plan for the 

dismantling and reconstruction of the Munshaw House on the subject 

property;  

 Salvage sound original building materials and store them safely offsite to 

be incorporated into a reconstruction of the Munshaw House;  

 Provide a Letter of Credit/security of $500,000.00 to ensure the previous 

conditions are met.  

  

(See Appendix D- Heritage Markham Extract of October 9, 2024)  

  

The Owner prefers to instead provide financial compensation for the loss of the 

Heritage House   

Based on a past and similar Markham situation where a designated heritage house was 

deemed to be in an unsafe condition which prohibited incorporation into future 

development, the owner of the Heritage House is willing to provide financial 

compensation to the City’s Heritage Fund in the amount of $175,000.00 as well as 

$25,000.00 for the creation of interpretive plaques possibly using salvaged material from 

the Heritage House.   This is similar to the approach where compensation was provided to 

the City’s Heritage Fund in 2021 for supporting the demolition of the Wiliam Clarry 

House at 12 Imperial College Lane (formerly 9900 Hwy. 48).  In that case, the City 

received $200,000 for the Heritage Fund, plus a Markham Remembered interpretive 

plaque and the offer of a parkette on the Heritage House lot.   

  

Financial compensation and historical interpretation were recommended to the Heritage 

Markham Committee by Heritage staff over the other options of restoration or replication 

of the Heritage House.  

 

 

 

OPTIONS/ DISCUSSION: 

The Ontario Heritage Act (the ‘Act’) requires Council to consider all demolition 

applications.  
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An owner of property individually designated under section 29 of the Act must apply and 

receive consent in writing from Council to allow the demolition or removal of either the 

property’s heritage attributes (as described in the by-law) or the complete building or 

structure on the property.  Council must consult with its municipal heritage committee 

(Heritage Markham) and can (i) consent to the application, (ii) consent to the application, 

subject to such terms and conditions as may be specified by the council, or (iii) refuse the 

application.  

  

Options that could be considered  

The following options related to the request for demolition were developed and 

considered by staff:  

  

Option 1 – Refuse the Demolition Permit – Retain the Heritage House Requirements in 

the Subdivision Agreement – Restoration of Current Building  

Option 2 – Support an Accurate Replication of the Heritage House  

Option 3 -  Support Demolition – Require Interpretive Plaques/Features  

Option 4 - Support Demolition Subject to Financial Compensation and Interpretation  

  

The pros and cons of each option as well as staff comment is provided in Appendix ‘E’ – 

Potential Options.  

  

Options 1 and 3 are not supported by staff  

Although Option 1 is the preferred course of action from a conservation perspective, the 

existing condition of the building and safety concerns would make this extremely 

challenging and is not supported by the applicant.  Option 3 would only result in some 

form of interpretive feature commemorating the Munshaw House and does not reflect 

appropriate compensation for the unfortunate loss of this significant historic building.  

  

Options 2 and 4 offer compelling conservation strategies from different perspectives 

each with specific challenges   

Option 2 (replication) is supported by Heritage Markham Committee but with the 

suggestion that the project re-use dismantled and salvaged material to the greatest extent 

possible. Staff have the following concerns regarding this approach:  

 Due to the extensive deteriorated state of the building and fire damage, it 

is likely that most building components (interior and exterior) would have to 

be replicated as opposed to being re-used or restored.    

 Further, once a building is dismantled, re-assembling it as it was originally 

constructed, or the re-use of older materials requires adherence to the Ontario 

Building Code which specifies modern construction techniques and materials 

which would impact the project.   

 Markham has not traditionally supported replication of its historic 

resources as a conservation strategy – it is either restoration if there is enough 

original material remaining or to allow the demolition and 

acknowledge/celebrate the resource through an interpretive means and 

financial compensation.    
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 The future replica would also not be undertaken until 2035-40 based on 

the previously negotiated schedule when the proposed site is ready to be 

developed.    

  

However, those in support of replication cite the following:  

 A replica building would address the owner’s safety concerns regarding 

the fire damaged house, and places no higher obligations on the owner than 

what has already been agreed to.  

 A replica building represents a form of commemoration that some may 

consider superior to that of a financial contribution and interpretive plaques. 

Although a replica Munshaw House does not have the same value as the real 

thing, it should be noted that the restored Munshaw would likely have been 

primarily composed of new materials including a new foundation, windows, 

front entrance, shutters, chimneys, roof and siding.    

 A replicated Munshaw House could still provide the experience and 

understanding of the design and materiality of this early building for the future 

residents in Langstaff, as well as a juxtaposition between what an early settler 

lived in versus the high-density development planned for this area.  

  

The owner does not support Option 2 (replication).  

  

Option 4 would result in the removal of the building (either in its original form or a 

replica) as a unique feature in the new modern development but would seek to secure an 

appropriate financial contribution to be directed to other civic heritage programs as well 

as interpretation of the Munshaw House and the former Langstaff community.   

  

A financial contribution could start to be actively used for positive purposes in 

2025.  Staff do acknowledge the precedent this creates for other owners of designated 

heritage properties.  Although the City has only accepted financial compensation for the 

demolition of a heritage building two times in the past, accepting it for Munshaw House 

would represent twice in the last three years.  Acceptance of a financial contribution 

could inadvertently establish a perceived acceptable price for the demolition of a 

designated heritage building that is less than the cost to restore the building, which would 

in turn may provide little incentive to protect a designated heritage building from 

harm.  However, in all cases, it would still be up to Council as to whether a demolition 

permit should be supported and any terms or conditions, including compensation.  

The owner is supportive of providing a financial contribution to help compensate for the 

loss of the heritage resource.  

  

The amount of compensation offered by the owner is not considered sufficient  

The owner initially offered $200,000 ($175,000 for the Heritage Fund and $25,000 for 

interpretive features). Staff suggested that any compensation package should be generally 

reflective of the costs the owner had committed to assume by agreeing to restore and 

incorporate the Munshaw House into the future development of the land.  The developer 

has indicated that no use had been determined for the Munshaw House in the future 

development plan and that their intention was to place the house on a concrete slab with 

no basement or second floor, and to only restore the exterior shell of the building.    
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To address the issue of appropriate compensation, both the City and the owner agreed to 

provide a professional estimate of the costs that would have been associated with the 

restoration of the Munshaw House once relocated to its new site. The developer retained 

the services of a consultant who estimated that the cost of the developer’s intended scope 

of work to be $197,950.00 (See Appendix F).  The City retained the services of ERA 

Architects Inc. who provided a cost estimate of $387,300.00 for the same scope of 

work.  These restoration cost estimates do not take into account that the developer had 

agreed to relocate the Munshaw House twice, nor the value of the land required to 

provide an appropriate parcel of land.    

  

Heritage Planning Staff recommends support for demolition subject to the provision of 

an appropriate financial contribution for use on other heritage projects   

After considering the feedback from Heritage Markham Committee and the heritage 

community of Thornhill, the current condition of the Munshaw House due to neglect, 

vandalism and fire damage, the willingness of the owner to provide financial 

compensation and the general desire not to replicate cultural heritage resources as a 

conservation strategy, staff support proceeding with Option #4.    

  

Staff suggest that given the discrepancy between the two order of magnitude restoration 

quotes (approximately $200K-Owner versus $400K - City) the amount of the financial 

contribution should reflect a compromise amount of $300K to generally represent  a 

reasonable portion of the owner’s former obligations associated with the retention, 

relocation and restoration of Munshaw House based on the owners and City’s separate 

professional estimates of the restoration costs.  On receipt of the City's quote, the owner 

has now raised their compensation offer from $175,000 to $292,625. In addition to this, 

the owner should continue to provide two interpretive plaques/features (ie. Markham 

Remembered Plaques) as was required as part of the Conditions of Subdivision Approval, 

one commemorating the Munshaw House and the second celebrating the former 

Langstaff community.  It is anticipated that both these plaques would be placed in the 

new park generally where the Munshaw House is currently located.  

 

 

FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS 

“Not Applicable” 

 

 

HUMAN RESOURCES CONSIDERATIONS 

“Not Applicable” 

 

ALIGNMENT WITH STRATEGIC PRIORITIES: 

“Not Applicable” 

 

 

BUSINESS UNITS CONSULTED AND AFFECTED: 

The Heritage Markham Committee reviewed the owner’s Building Permit application and 

Ontario Heritage Act application to demolish the Munshaw House.  
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RECOMMENDED BY: 

 

____________________________ _____________________________  
Giulio Cescato, MCIP, RPP                Arvin Prasad, MCIP, RPP  

Director of Planning and Urban Design Commissioner of Development Services  

 

 

 

 

ATTACHMENTS: 

Figure 1- Location Map  

  

Appendix A -  Pen and Ink Rendering - Early Appearance of the Munshaw House  

Appendix B -  Photographs of the Fire Damaged Munshaw House  

Appendix C -  Email and Photographs of the Munshaw House provided a week before 

the fire by Adam Munshaw)  

Appendix D -  Heritage Markham Extract of October 9, 2024  

Appendix E –  Potential Options  

Appendix F - Cost Estimate for the Conservation Work for the Munshaw House – 

Facet (Owner)  

Appendix G - Cost Estimate for the Conservation Work for the Munshaw House – 

ERA (City)  
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Appendix A - Pen and Ink Rendering - Early Appearance of the 

Munshaw House  
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Appendix B- Photographs of the Fire Damaged Munshaw House  
  

  

  

  

Photo taken July 8, 2024  
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Appendix C- Email and Photographs of the Munshaw House provided a 

week before the fire by Adam Munshaw)   
  
City of Markham Heritage Staff,   

  

I am writing this email to you after a phone call with Mr. Evan Manning this morning. My name 

is Adam Munshaw and I am the direct paternal great (x5) grandson of Balthasar Munshaw who 

was the original owner of the house and property at 10 Ruggles Ave.   

  

My family has a long and well documented history in the Markham/Richmond Hill area going all 

the way back to Balthasar's arrival in the area in 1794. I have all kinds of old maps, the original 

deed for the house at 10 Ruggles Ave, newspaper clippings etc. describing the life, activities, the 

people and area at the time. I am very proud of my family history in Canada and often try to get 

around and identify some of the locations described in our family history traditions. There is an 

old hotel in Flesherton called the Munshaw house dating to the early/mid 1800's as well that falls 

into this category.   

  

It was in this spirit that I finally tracked down the current location of my ancestors home at what 

is now 10 Ruggles Ave. near the 407 and Yonge St.  I live in Thunder Bay, Ontario and was 

down in Toronto from May 30th to June 4th for an unrelated matter, and used that opportunity to 

go and visit the home. The last photos I saw of it, the home was in good repair and appeared to be 

lived in (color photographs with modern vehicles in the driveway). I had intended to go and speak 

with the homeowner and share with them the history of the house and was ultimately hoping for a 

small tour and just chat.   

  

Obviously the site is now a large construction site and it caught me off guard. I see that the 

property has been sold to one Condor developments and there are one or more large condo 

buildings going up on the site. Sad, but I fully understand development and progress and nothing 

can stay the same forever etc. However, I am also aware that the Munshaw house at 10 Ruggles 

Ave is a protected heritage home.   

  

I drove on to the construction site and spoke with someone sitting in a work truck near the house. 

They identified themselves but I didn't document their name or anything. But I did introduce 

myself and ask if it was okay if I snooped around, as it was my ancestor's home and I was very 

interested in seeing it before anything else happened to it. At this point, I was unsure if this house 

was being demolished or what was going on. The worker had no information about the house, or 

any idea of its importance. He gave permission to enter the house and I of course was 

appreciative.   

  

The house was completely unsecured. I was not only able to drive all the way up to it in the 

construction site, but windows were broken and unboarded, and the front door was ajar and 

unlocked. Anyone off the street could easily walk in at any time. I was there with my wife, and 

commented to her at the time that the house is very likely to burn down due to its location and 

lack of security. I am a firefighter by profession, I see this kind of thing all the time. Anyway, as 

it happens I took a recording on video approaching the site and showing the horrible condition of 

the home as it sat only a few weeks ago. I took the video to share with my family who lives all 

over the country, not in particular to document anything going on with the house.   

  

Fast forward a couple of weeks, I find out that the house was burned. Big surprise. Almost 200 

years this home stood there, and happened to burn shortly after I expressed some interest and care 

about the home's future. I was very disheartened to find out this news.   
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I have tried to call Condor properties regarding the fire, and they are not returning my calls. I feel 

some shady business is going on here and I'd like there to be some follow up. I have no financial 

stake in the outcome, but as this is my direct ancestor's home and a proud part of our family 

heritage, I'm very upset with these recent developments. I am requesting that the City of 

Markham do their utmost to pursue this matter and hold Condor accountable for this obvious, and 

importantly, preventable outcome. I can't help but feel that the burning and/or destruction of the 

home was the intended outcome. I think the video I am including a link to speaks volumes about 

how much care was given.   

  

I don't pretend to understand big business and development and maybe I'm being a little naive, 

but regardless I feel very strongly that through Condors either direct actions, or at the very least 

through intentional negligence, this historical and important piece of Makrham history is now 

potentially a bull-dozer job (to the joy of Condor I'm sure).   

  

I've attached a couple of photos of the house showing the general state as of early June of 2024, 

as well as a link to a video explicitly showing the unsecured nature and general disregard of the 

house. I also have other documentation available both regarding the history of the home, 

including the original deed. Speaking with Mr. Manning on the phone, I was very pleased to hear 

that he was taking this complaint/statement seriously, and I would be grateful to be kept current 

with any further developments regarding this matter.   

  

In doing my research, I came across the agreement between the City of Markham and Markham 

Gateway Inc  via the Conservation Review Board (I can provide this if needed) that shows this 

developer was able to demolish 4 other historical properties on the condition that the Munshaw 

house be protected and restored.  I understand that the Conservation Review Board may no longer 

exist? However nevertheless someone at some point felt that this home was worth protecting and 

saving and I'm very saddened to see this outcome.   

  

Thank you for your time, please feel free to contact me via any means as necessary. I would love 

to see the right thing done here. I am unable myself to get a sense if this house is salvageable at 

all at this point post-fire, but my worst fear is to see it razed to the ground and buried and the 

developer carries on with his day with nobody the wiser.   

  

The exterior (pre-fire) photos and video are my own, the photos of the house on fire were taken 

from a public Instagram account who follows emergency scenes in Markham approx. 2 weeks 

later. I have more photos.   

  

Adam Munshaw  

  

Thunder Bay, Ontario  
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Photo provided by Adam Munshaw, pre-fire, June 2024  
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Appendix D – Heritage Markham Extract of October 9, 2024  
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Appendix E – Potential Options  
  

  

   Option Pros  Cons  Comment  

1. Refuse the 
Demolition Permit - 
Leave Heritage House 
requirements intact- 
owner would have to 
“restore” the existing 
building, relocate and 
store it at temporary site 
and then relocate it to 
final site in 2035-40.    
  

- the heritage house 
is restored or rebuilt 
on site by 
developer/then put 
into storage.  
- may be able to use 
some original 
materials  
  

- Extremely 
challenging to work 
on a structurally 
compromised 
building.   
- Majority of the 
building may have to 
be new materials.  
- Owner would likely 
appeal to OLT  

No change to existing 
draft Subdivision 
Agreement   
  
Would require a Major 
Heritage Permit to 
undertake the 
restoration work.   

2. Support an Accurate 
Replication of the 
Heritage House  
 - requires measured 
drawings.  
- potential salvaging and 
dismantling building to 
re-use parts if possible  

- new building 
reflects and 
interprets the 
former house within 
a modern 
community.  
- could be 
considered a form of 
interpretation.  

- minimal value in a 
replica (not the real 
heritage). Generally 
has not been 
supported in 
Markham.  
- work likely not 
undertaken for 10-15 
years (2035-40).  
  

Would have to revise 
the Subdivision 
Agreement 
requirements and LCs 
(replication vs 
restoration).  
Would require Council 
consent to demolition 
with conditions.  
  

3. Support Demolition 
– Requirement - 
Require interpretive 
plaque/feature   
  

--interpretive 
plaque/feature tells 
the story of the 
Munshaw House.  
- locate in proposed 
public park where 
the Munshaw House 
currently is located.  
  
  

- loss of actual 
heritage resource or 
replica of the 
resource being 
incorporated in the 
new development.  
  

Would require Council 
consent to demolition 
with conditions  
  
Indicate option is only 
supported due to 
devastating fire (not 
lack of maintenance)  
  
Requires changes to 
planning approvals.  
 (LCs for interpretive 
feature requirement).  

4. Support Demolition 
Subject to Financial 
Contribution/ 
Interpretation  
- Secure a contribution 
generally in an amount 
reflective of the former 
restoration obligation. 
Contribution directed to 

- $$ for Heritage 
Fund to only be used 
on other heritage 
projects in the City   
- heritage - 
interpretive plaque 
tells the story of the 
Munshaw House  

- loss of heritage 
resource/ historical 
feature in the new 
development  
- could inadvertently 
signal that financial 
compensation is 
acceptable in 
exchange for removal 

Would require Council 
consent to demolition 
with conditions.  
  
Indicate option is only 
supported due to 
devastating fire (not 
lack of maintenance)  
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the Heritage Fund and 2 
interpretive plaques.  
  
Other civic contributions 
may also be negotiated.   

- developer does not 
have to incorporate 
resource into future 
mixed use 
development   
  
  

of other heritage 
buildings.  
  

Requires changes to 
planning approvals.  
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Appendix F – Cost Estimate for the Conservation Work for the 

Munshaw House – Facet (Owner)  
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Appendix G – Cost Estimate for the Conservation Work for the 

Munshaw House – ERA Architects Inc. (City)  
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